

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 10th NOVEMBER 2008
In the Chair:
Councillor W Graham
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services




Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
08/21:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black and McAllister.

Chairman’s Business

Young Farmers Club
Councillor Graham stated that he had received a letter of thanks from the Ulster Young Farmer’s Club for Council’s hosting of the rural youth European Autumn Seminar team.

Appeal to the Elderly
Councillor Graham appealed to the Elderly to keep warm during the winter months.  He stated that he was aware that there was not enough financial help and that the price of fuel was extremely high but urged them to try to keep as warm as possible.

Councillor P McShane informed members that the cost of coal has risen dramatically whilst oil was on the way down.  He stated that the price of coal was a big concern for the elderly on a pension as two bags would now cost £32-34.  He called for Council to send a letter to the Northern Ireland Executive and the Consumer Council to investigate the rising price of coal.
This was agreed.

Councillor Harding agreed with these comments and stated that she had heard that elderly had to choose between eating or heating.

Councillor McMullan suggested that a letter be sent to NILGA also to support the Consumer Council’s call for the price reduction in crude oil to be filtered down to consumers purchasing heating oil.

This was agreed.

Councillor Blaney stated that the executive should be dealing with these problems and informed members he wished a letter to be sent to the office of 1st Minister and Deputy First Minister to ask for the Executive to begin to meet.
This was agreed.

Travel to Rathlin
Councillor Graham informed members that from 1st November Senior Citizens were able to avail of free travel to Rathlin for business trips, and he urged eligible members to avail of this concession when travelling on Council business.
Christmas Tree Lights
After discussion it was agreed that Councillor M Black would switch on the Christmas lights in Ballycastle on 6th December at 4pm.

Twinning Association

Councillor McCambridge stated that she wished to express her thanks on behalf of their French friends for being hosted by Council. 

08/21:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13 OCTOBER 2008
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 October 2008, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 October 2008 be adopted”.
08/21:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13 OCTOBER 2008
Millennium Park Waste Bin
In reply to Councillor McIlroy the Head of Technical Services (HTS) stated that the waste bin for the Millennium Park had been ordered and would be installed soon.
Lights at the War Memorial
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, The HTS stated that an advertisement had been placed into the paper for a contractor for work to the War Memorial in Bushmills and that the process would continue when one had been appointed.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would investigate the progress on the lighting of the War Memorial at Bushmills.

Goal Posts at Bushmills
In reply to Councillor Graham the HTS stated that the goal posts for Bushmills had arrived but that some of the connections were the wrong size.  He stated that replacement connections had been ordered and that the posts would be erected as soon as possible.
New Fire Station
Councillor Harding enquired if there would be a consultation regarding the placement of the new fire station in Ballycastle.  She informed members that the proposed site was residential and that some of the residents in the area were unhappy.

Councillor Blaney stated that the current station was in a residential area.

Councillor P McShane stated that a consultation would come along with the planning application.
Replacement of Electrical Switches at Quay Road
Councillor M Black enquired about the replacement of the electrical switches at the Quay Road which had gone on fire.

The HTS stated that these were being replaced at the minute with higher specification equipment.

In reply to Councillor P McShane, it was agreed that the details, including guarantees, of the replacement of electrical switch gear at the Quay Road would be brought back to Council.
Wreath at War Memorial
Councillor Graham thanked Councillor M Black for placing the wreath at the War Memorial in Ballycastle on behalf of Council.

Councillor M Black stated that it was a pleasure to lay wreaths on behalf of Council and the Merchant Navy.
08/21:04
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

In the absence of the Head of Tourism and Leisure Services (HTLS) the Clerk delivered the report.

RTP Board Nominations

The Clerk stated that the A.G.M of Causeway Coast and Glens Tourism would be held on 18th November.  He informed members that Councillor McConaghy and the HTLS. sat on the board as representatives for Council.  He informed members that Moyle and Coleraine Councils had one additional board member from the private sector in Moyle and for the past two years this representative had been Mary McFadden of Drumkeerin Bed & Breakfast.  He stated that Mary was winding down her business this year and consequently felt that Council should select another representative.

The Clerk stated that Councillor McConaghy and the HTLS had discussed possible replacements for this position and would recommend Alan Dunlop, Bushmills Inn to sit as a Board Member on the RTP for Moyle.  
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Council select Alan Dunlop as its Private Sector Representative on CC&G Tourism Partnership.”

Moyle Sports Awards 2007
The Clerk stated that the Moyle Sports Awards would take place on Friday 28th November 2008 at 7.00pm for 7.30pm in the Marine Hotel Ballycastle. 
After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That Council would take a table at the Moyle Sports Awards and that Councillors C McShane, P McShane, McConaghy, Newcombe, M Black and partners would attend.”
Quay Road Sports Complex

Councillor P McShane stated that the figures for the use of the Quay Road Sports Complex were phenomenal and informed members that these could be used to as proof of the success of the sports venue in applying for grant aid for another sports facility in the area.
Councillor M Black agreed with these comments.

Kinbane Castle Access Path

The Clerk stated that the Northern Ireland Environment Agency’s (NIEA) works to Kinbane Castle were progressing and it would only be a matter of weeks until the contractors were off site. He informed members that NIEA had now suggested that consideration needed to be given to the issue of access or the closing of access once this had happened.
The Clerk stated that NIEA were awaiting a geotechnical report on the cliffs but as yet this was not available. He informed members that they had however strongly recommended that Council’s Health & Safety Officer carry out a report on the steps and once both reports were available a meeting be arranged to discuss the access to the monument.

After discussion, 

Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That the Council’s H&S officer would prepare a report prior to the meeting regarding Kinbane Castle access path.”
Causeway Coast Way – Whitepark Bay to Ballintoy Harbour

The Clerk stated that further to Council’s decision to progress with the Public Path Order, the land owner’s solicitor contacted the CRO on the 31st October to request an office meeting to discuss further issues that the land owner wanted to raise.
The Clerk stated that the meeting had taken place on 7th November and that correspondence had been received this morning stating that whilst discussions were ongoing the path would remain open.

After discussion, it was agreed that there would be no formal action taken whilst negotiations were ongoing.

Bushmills Library – R Robinsons & Sons

The Clerk stated that further to Council request on an update on the proposed Art & Cultural Centre for Bushmills. Richard Hunter of R. Robinsons & Sons was currently working with their solicitor to identify the owner of the pathway between the library and the Old National School House (Legion Hall) as this path way was an integral part to the overall proposals.  He informed members that Mr. Hunter would report back when his investigations were complete.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the wall in question divided the national school and Council property and that the path led to the estate.  He informed members that he failed to understand the confusion.
Councillor McConaghy agreed with these comments.  He stated that the two paths present led to the national school and the estate.  He informed members that he and Councillor Hartin had been involved in a comprehensive meeting regarding this matter on Friday and that his main concern was that the library remained in Council ownership.
In reply to Councillor Blaney the Clerk stated that there were Health and Safety issues regarding the path at the White Rocks and that the HTLS would be able to elaborate on this issue.

Giant’s Causeway Shop
Councillor McIlroy enquired about the use of switch cards at the Giant’s Causeway Shop.  He informed members that customers were informed that they had to spend a certain amount of money before they could use a switch card.  

The ACE stated that the machine provider charged a fee for transactions under £10 but that she would look at the use of switch cards, and fees for this service, at the Causeway and bring this back to Council.
Cottage Site Working Group
Councillor McMullan stated that with the Cottage Site in Cushendall completed he thought that the Cottage Working Group should be disbanded and perhaps a committee set up in its place to promote the attraction to include local councillors.
The Clerk stated that the purpose of the working group had now come to an end.

Councillor McDonnell stated that a committee for this would set a precedent and informed members that this was not required.

After discussion, it was agreed to disband the Cottage Wood Working Group and to ask the HTLS to look at ways to promote this attraction.
After discussion,

Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the Tourism & Leisure Services Report would be adopted”.

08/21:05
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Tidy Northern Ireland Borough Cleanliness Survey

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Mr I Humphreys, Chief Executive of Tidy Northern Ireland, which was an independent monitoring service giving a comprehensive analysis of the litter situation within Northern Ireland’s Council’s boroughs.  He informed members that the last survey participated in by Moyle District Council was 2003/2004.

The HTS detailed the options for the Borough Cleanliness Survey for 2009/2010.

Councillor McMullan stated that this was not required as far as he was concerned.
Councillor McDonnell agreed with these comments, he informed members that every layby and lane was known by at least one Councillor.

Councillor M Black stated that the litter picking at Leyland Road was to be commended and asked if this was being carried out in other areas.  She also stated that she would like to see more litter bins on Leyland Road.

In reply, the HTS informed members that there was a weekly schedule to cover all areas of the town.  He stated that there were now fewer complaints regarding litter.

Councillor McIlroy appealed to members of the public to stop tossing litter from cars
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That council would not avail of the Tidy Northern Ireland Borough Cleanliness Survey.”

Translink Ulster in Bloom 2008

The HTS stated that a copy of the judges’ comments in respect of the Moyle District Council’s towns and villages entered in the 2008 Translink were attached in his report.  He informed members that the details of these comments would be circulated to the relevant community groups.

Councillor P McShane congratulated the Friends Group in Cushendall for their continued work on the community gardens.  He informed members that all the Glens towns were to be commended for various accolades. 
Councillor Harding stated that she wished to congratulate Ballintoy and informed members that the village was always clean and tidy with lovely flowers.

Councillor McConaghy agreed with these comments and informed members that Ballintoy deserved credit and that it had fallen on the second judging but had done well in the first.

Councillor P McShane stated that Ballintoy Development Association did remarkable work in the village.
In reply to Councillor M Black, the HTS stated that once a plan of the flower arrangements had been completed Moyle Gateway would be contacted about the supply of flowers.

Request for Memorial Bench at Ballintoy

The HTS stated that a request had been received from Ms Katherine Armstrong from Bangor to have a memorial park bench situated at Ballintoy Harbour overlooking the sea in memory of her father who passed away at the end of September.  The HTS stated that it had previously been agreed that there were sufficient benches at the Harbour and that there had been plaques attached to existing benches.
Councillor Graham agreed to the idea of a plaque.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he supported the request and asked if there was room to accommodate it.  He informed members that the lady would provide the bench herself at no cost to Council.
After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would look into the request for a memorial bench at Ballintoy harbour to see if there was a suitable site and to deal with this request.

GV500 Baler at Carneatly Amenity Site

The HTS stated that due to the proposed redesign of Carneatly Amenity Site the baler was now surplus to requirements.  He informed members that quotations had been received from interested buyers and that this money would be used to purchase a compactor which would be more beneficial to the new proposed layout at Carneatly.

After discussion, it was agreed to accept the highest price for the sale of the baler at Carneatly amenity site and to use the funds to purchase a compactor.

Update on Allotment Request at Currysheskin

The HTS stated that at Council’s meeting on 8th September 2008 it was agreed to send a letter to all residents at Currysheskin with regards to using the waste ground at the rear of their properties as possible allotments.  He informed members that letters were delivered to all residents on 12th September with a reply date of 17th October 2008.

He informed members that to date he had received three letters expressing an interest in acquiring an allotment and one letter agreeing to the use of the land at the rear of his property to be developed into allotments.

The HTS stated that costings would now be obtained on the development of the allotments at Currysheskin and brought back to Council for discussion at a later date.

Councillor McMullan stated that low grade fencing was all that would be required to section off the land and that it could then be developed by the person using the allotment. 
Councillor McCambridge agreed with these comments and stated that once the ground had been divided it would be up to the individual to improve the soil.
The HTS stated that the current state of the ground would not lend itself to this purpose and suggested that new top soil be provided.  He informed members that the fencing would also have to be of a certain standard to keep out animals and vermin.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the HTS stated that a lease would have costs associated with it; he informed members that Council would expect to be covered for what they had put into it.
Councillor McCambridge stated that it would be a pity to have expenditure if there was no uptake.
Councillor McIlroy stated that an agreement on a lease would be very important.

Councillor McDonnell stated that he agreed with these comments and informed members that Council would have tenants and enquired how long this would be for.  He also informed members that this area had originally been earmarked for a play area.  He stated that this needed to be critically examined.
After further discussion,

Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That costings would be obtained for the development of allotments at Currysheskin and brought to Council for further discussion.”

Proposed dates for next Waste Management Working Group Meeting

After discussion, it was agreed that the next Waste Management Working Group Meeting would be held on Monday 17th November at 3pm in the Council Chamber.

Display of Energy Certificates (DEC) in Public Buildings Over 1000M²
The HTS stated that Article 7 of the Energy Performance in Buildings Directive states that all public sector buildings over 1000m² should display energy certificates. He informed members that these certificates record how energy efficient the building is, and provide a rating of the carbon emissions on a scale from A-G, similar to the system used for grading white goods.   

He informed members of the criteria used to determine which building required the DEC and stated that Sheskburn House was the only building that met the criteria within the Council’s ownership.
The HTS stated that the estimated costs for a consultant to provide a certificate would be in the region of £500 - £750 per building.

After discussion, it was agreed to appoint a consultant to complete work for Sheskburn House to enable the display of an Energy Certificate

Policy for Christmas Tree
08/21:10  
It was agreed to take item 10 on the agenda at this point.
The HTS stated that a proposed policy for the erection and decoration of Christmas Trees throughout Moyle District Council was attached to his report.

He informed members that the cherry picker and two members of staff would be available from Thursday 27th November to Tuesday 2nd December.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he was in favour of decoration but against Council financing.  He informed members that due to the credit crunch and recession people were out of work, facing mortgage payments and increased prices for essentials.  He stated that at this time Community Associations should be looking into this and that instead of trees being vandalised the community should be pulling together to decorate trees.  He stated that the men from technical services could be present to oversee the erection of the tree but not to decorate.  He informed members that it was not an appropriate time to introduce this policy. 
Councillor McConaghy stated that the previous HTS had informed members that there was not enough staff to cover essential maintenance and that this would be an extra burden on the already stretched resources.  He informed members that as Ballycastle was the largest of the towns in Moyle the tree had always been decorated and this should be continued but that he would appeal to Community Associations and volunteers to help out at this time.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney,

“That Council provide the tree and leave it for Community Associations to erect and decorate.”
Councillor C McShane stated that a decision had already been made on this issue and questioned how much it had cost the rate payers to host Moyle Twinning for a week.  She informed members that a tree would benefit all rate payers.

In reply to Councillor C McShane, Councillor McConaghy stated that European monies had been used for the Twinning event.

Councillor McIlroy stated that it was hard to accept that the tree in Ballycastle would be decorated due to custom and practice and that others would be left to the Community Associations to deal with.  He informed members that it was being implied that the Community Associations were not doing anything else but that this was not the case and that in Bushmills there were various festival activities.  He stated that he felt the cherry picker should be available to allow the lights to be placed on the trees.

Councillor C McShane agreed with these comments and stated that Ballintoy Community Association organised events up to Christmas and that to add the decoration of the tree would be an extra burden.  She informed members that she did not think that it was a great deal to ask Council to do.
In reply to Councillors queries, the HTS stated that it would cost an extra £260 per tree for the cherry pickers and labour to be provided.

Councillor C McShane stated that most of the cost was already included in the rates.
After discussion, Councillor McConaghy requested that a recorded vote be taken on this issue.

On a vote being taken, Councillors, Blaney, Harding, McCambridge, McConaghy and McDonnell voted in favour of and Councillors Graham, Hartin, McIlroy, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted against the proposal which was lost.
Councillor M Black abstained.
The HTS stated that the Council Policy for Christmas Trees would be put in place and that he would create a schedule for implementation.

This was agreed.

Vandalism

In reply to Councillor Harding, Councillor M Black stated that the lights at the seafront had been part of the scheme.  She informed members that these were obviously not vandal proof even though they were high as several had been broken.
Councillor Newcombe stated that there were now CCTV cameras in the town and that this was a major monthly expenditure.  He enquired if Council could be notified every month of Police arrests and success rates regarding these cameras.  He asked if anyone had been caught for these offences.
Councillor McIlroy stated that he was disappointed with the vandalism of the toilets in Bushmills.  He informed members that if more people were using these toilets it may cut down on the vandalism and stated that signage would help people to locate and use these facilities.

In reply the HTS stated that a sign had been ordered.

Councillor M Black stated that the matter of cameras and vandalism was one for the DPP.
Councillor McCambridge agreed with these comments and informed members that there were ongoing issues and that it was important with ongoing issues like these it was dealt with through the DPP.

Councillor P McShane stated that Council should go as a united voice to the DPP to look at the last couple of years to find out how many prosecutions had been achieved regarding acts of vandalism.  He informed members that rate payers were paying up to £1000 per month to foot the bill for vandalism in Moyle.  He stated that more pressure should be put on the PSNI to do their job.  He stated that convictions on this would save money.

In response to Councillor O McMullan, Councillor P McShane stated that there was a big problem with call out and response times.  He informed members that there was no incentive to stop the vandalism.

Councillor Newcombe stated that these vandals also attacked private property and that figures were not seen for this each month.  He stated that something had to be done.

Addendum to the report for the Technical Services Department

The HTS stated that a request had been received from the newly formed Glenariff Improvement Group to relocate the Christmas tree in Waterfoot, Which was previously situated outside the former Glenariff Inn, a site which the group felt was unsuitable.

The HTS stated that in the past Glenariff Development Group looked after decoration of the Christmas tree, however, that group had now ceased its activities and last year, while the village received a Christmas tree, it was not lit up.

He informed members that the group had identified another site which they felt was more suitable.  He informed members that the Council owned site at the green area beside the bus stop and bridge, at the junction of Main Street and the Glenariff Road and Coast Road.  He stated that a map showing the proposed site was attached.

The HTS stated that Council had agreed some time ago to fund the installation of a permanent lighting connection for the tree in Waterfoot and informed members that a site meeting with Roads Service engineers had indicated that the proposed site was suitable in terms of providing a permanent electrical connection.  He stated that if given the go ahead Roads Service had confirmed that this work could be completed in time for the Christmas tree being erected.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Council would approve the request from Glenariff Improvement Group to relocate the Christmas tree in Waterfoot and for a permanent lighting connection for the tree to be installed at the site.”

Condolences
Councillor McShane stated that she should have mentioned this under Chairman’s Business.  She informed members that on behalf of her party colleagues she wished to offer condolences on the death of the Mayor of Ballyshannon DJ Branley and Dessie McNaulty.

Toberdoney Cross

In reply to Councillor Harding, the HTS stated that the lack of signage at Toberdoney Cross had been reported and that it would be rectified.
Trees at Shore Road, Cushendall
Councillor McMullan stated that 2-3 trees had fallen and smashed fences at the Shore Road, Cushendall.  He informed members that this was a dangerous situation and that residents were concerned for their safety.  He enquired if Council may be able to look at the management of branches.
The Clerk stated that this was not Council’s responsibility and that the Golf Club should be informed of this to begin with.
After discussion, it was agreed to write to the Golf Club in Cushendall to enquire about management of the trees at Shore Road as these were deemed to be dangerous.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

After discussion, 


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“ That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”
08/21:06
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Report for Corporate Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Single Status
After discussion, it was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,

“That the recommendations of the Single Status report would be implemented.”
In reply to Councillor McIlroy’s queries it was agreed that a summary of staff utilising the current flexible working scheme would be brought to Council.

Request for Additional Duties Payment
After discussion, it was agreed that the application for additional duties payment received from the Project Officer in Development would be granted.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Equality and Diversity

The Ace stated that the Equality Working Group met last week.  She informed members that the meeting was chaired by Stella Gilmartin who was currently providing consultancy assistance with a number of Equality issues.

She stated that it was agreed that future meetings would be chaired by the Head of Corporate Services and that she would report to the Strategic Management Team.  

She informed members that it was also agreed that the group should be called Equality and Diversity Working Group so as to take cognisance of Equality, Good Relations, Disability, and any other Equality issues.

The ACE stated that a separate Disability Group would also be re-established with one member of the Disability Group also attending the Equality and Diversity Working Group so that information about Disability could be fed through.  She stated that it was anticipated that the Disability Working Group would meet in the forthcoming weeks.  and that the focus of this group would be to ensure compliance of the two new additional statutory duties on public authorities within the Disability Discrimination (Northern Ireland) Order 2006.  She informed members of the requirement of Council when carrying out their functions and what they had to pay due regard to.
The Ace stated that finally, two mandatory training courses were being planned for all staff.  She informed members that the first was Equality Awareness and the second Disability Awareness.  She informed members that it was anticipated that these two courses would last ½ day each and that the training would commence on Monday 15th December.
After discussion, it was agreed that the disability action Plan would be approved and that Councillor McCambridge would be nominated onto the equality and diversity working group.

NI Water – Causeway/Aird Sewerage Scheme

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from NI Water regarding a Notice of Intention under the Water and Sewerage Services (NI) Order 1973, which described the works proposed by NI Water in connection with the above scheme as this affected the Council property.

She informed members that NI Water was required under the Order to give the Council three months notice of these works and of its intention to enter Council property to carry out the works.
She stated that compensation would be negotiated on NI Water’s behalf by the District Valuer.

After discussion, it was agreed to permit Northern Ireland Water access to Council land to carry out works on the Causeway/Aird Sewerage Scheme.
Bunscoil an Chaistil, 5 Kilns Road Ballycastle

Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

After discussion, it was agreed to proceed with the disposal of lands at Kilns Road Ballycastle to Pobal an Chaistil based on the latest valuation.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Wayleave – MDC and Bushmills Distillery

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from J A Mc Clelland & Sons indicating that due to a change in circumstances their client (Bushmills Distillery) no longer required the agreed Wayleave through the Council’s playing field and car park.  She stated that they had further requested Council consider an additional 60 metre long Wayleave shown on the enclosed plan in Appendix 5 adjoining Woodvale.
After discussion, it was decided to agree in principle to permit a Wayleave for Bushmills Distillery into Woodvale.
Bushmills Library

The ACE stated that members would recall from the meeting 13 October 2008, that a request had been received from Mr Sweeney to purchase or lease the Bushmills Library to become part of the overall redevelopment of Lower Main Street, Bushmills.

She informed members that Council previously agreed that concept plans would be drawn up by another developer and that these plans would be brought back to Council prior to any decision being made.

The ACE stated that on receipt of further correspondence from Mr Sweeney, it was recommended that Council grant Mr Sweeney the same opportunity as the similar request from Mr Ron Fia, on the basis that it was at his own risk and there were no costs to Council.  She informed members that Mr Sweeney would also be asked that these plans be brought back to Council prior to any decision being made.
Councillor McConaghy stated that he agreed that Mr Sweeney be given the same opportunity as Mr Fia.
Councillor McIlroy agreed with these comments.
Councillor M Black left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he wanted to be sure that Moyle District Council retained complete ownership.

Councillor M Black returned to the meeting.

2008 Review of Local Government Boundaries

The ACE stated that attached in Appendix 6 was an update on the Review of Local Government Boundaries.  She informed members that key dates to note were as follows;
12th November 2008 – representations to be made to the Commissioner
24-25 November 2008 – Public Hearing for Causeway Coast District Council in Bushtown Hotel, Coleraine.
The Clerk stated that he would be present to observe at the public hearing and would update members of any developments.

Christmas Holidays

The ACE stated that statutory holidays for staff were Wednesday 24th Thursday 25th and Friday 26th December and Thursday 1st January.  She informed members that in addition it was proposed that the offices close to the public on Tuesday 23rd at 1.00 pm for which staff would be taking annual leave.

The ACE stated that the Council building would therefore be closed from Tuesday 23rd at 1pm to Monday 29th December.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Council building would be closed from Tuesday 23rd December at 1pm to Monday 29th December. 
Audit and Governance Working Group

The ACE suggested dates for future meetings of the Audit and Governance Working Group.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Audit and Governance Working Group would meet on Thursday 20 November at 10.00am.
After discussion, 


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,


“ That the report for the Corporate Services Department be adopted.”
08/21:07
REVIEW OF PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION – FORMATION OF 


TRANSITIONAL COMMITTEES
The Clerk stated that all members should now have received the correspondence and guidance notes issued by DoE Minister Sammy Wilson, on the establishment of Transitional Committees and Transitional Management Teams covering each of the new council areas which would come into effect in May 2011.
He outlined for members the main points and stated that the DoE was keen to get these Transitional Committees (TC) established and working as soon as possible and each council therefore now needed to take the necessary steps in order to set this process in motion.

Councillor McMullan enquired if d’Hondt or proportionality would be used to elect members.

Councillor P McShane stated that he thought that it would be very important that for the fluidity of the process the four representatives elected should go forward for the lifetime of the transitional committee.

The Clerk stated that these issues would be discussed.

The Clerk stated it was therefore now recommended that Council agree the number of members for the TC, and informed members that four members from each of the councils in the cluster had been recommended.

This was agreed.

The Clerk stated that council needed to make a decision on the resolution to establish a Joint Committee under S19 of the Local Government (NI) Act 1972, and to formally request that this be incorporated.

This was agreed.

He stated that subject to the establishment of a Joint Committee council should therefore appoint four representatives proportionally based on existing political strengths.

This was agreed.

The Clerk pointed out that the TC would have to undertake a considerable amount of work over a relatively short period of time, involving frequent meetings held during the day.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed

Councillor Blaney


Seconded by Councillor M Black


Councillor P McShane proposed

Councillor C McShane


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe


Councillor McCambridge proposed

Councillor M Black


Seconded by Councillor Blaney


Councillor Graham proposed


Councillor Harding


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge


Councillor Hartin proposed


Councillor McIlroy


Seconded by Councillor Graham

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk stated that the mathematics between d’Hondt and proportionality did not make a difference to the outcome with only four members.
Councillor McMullan enquired about the treatment of the independents as a party and stated that for different situations the independents had been treated as a party such as the association of Local Authorities but for DPP proportionality had been used.  He informed members that Council seemed to have been informed by the handout circulated that proportionality would be used.

The Clerk stated that the main issue was whether the independents were to be treated as a group.
In reply to Councillors queries Councillor Graham asked Council to vote on treating the Independents as a party.

On a vote being taken, ten members voted in favour of treating the Independents as a party.

The Clerk stated that in applying the calculations for this situation there would be one representative from the following parties; Sinn Fein, Independent, SDLP and DUP.

Councillor Graham suggested that the representatives could be reviewed annually at the AGM.
Councillor M Black supported these comments.
After discussion, it was agreed to establish a Joint Committee under S19 of the Local Government (NI) Act 1972 for the Review of Public Administration and that Councillors Blaney, C McShane, M Black and McIlroy would sit on this committee.  It was also agreed that members of this committee would be reviewed annually at the AGM.
The Clerk informed members that the first meeting for the appointed representatives would be Friday 12th December in Coleraine.
08/21:08
REVISED NILGA CONSTITUTION – APPOINTMENT OF SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS


The Clerk stated that with the amendment of the NILGA constitution they had asked Council to nominate substitute members to attend meetings as and when required when other members could not attend.



After discussion,




Councillor Blaney proposed,




Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,




“That Councillor McConaghy be substitute for Councillor Blaney.”




Councillor McIlroy proposed,




Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That Councillor Hartin be substitute for Councillor McIlroy.”



Councillor Harding proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,



“That Councillor Graham be substitute for Councillor Harding.”
08/21:09
CLOSURE OF GLENSHESK ROAD


(Requested by Councillor P McShane)

Councillor P McShane stated that during a recent rally organised by the Mid Antrim Motor Club the residents of nineteen households on the Greenans Road were trapped in their homes for the entire day due to lack of prior notice.  He informed members that the road was closed from morning til evening with no notification and at great inconvenience to the residents of the area.  He stated that they were effectively prisoners in their own homes and asked that letters be sent to the Motor Club to ask for apologies and the Roads Service to inform them of this matter.
Councillor Harding stated that the Drumavoley Road was also affected by this, she informed members that there had been some notice given but not sufficient she felt.  She stated that she did not know what people would do if they really needed to get out.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the club should be made aware of the legislation which needed to be followed and to be sure that this was applied for the next event held.

Councillor P McShane stated that the residents of the Greenans Road would have had no problem with the rally if they had been given the proper notification.

Councillor McDonnell stated that residents of the Torr Road were also affected by this event.  He informed members that in England and Wales roads were not permitted to be closed excepting Health and Safety reasons.  He stated that the Dundrod Rally in Northern Ireland had established road closures here but that it should not be permitted without proper notification and alternative routes for residents to be allowed to use.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Roads Service to inform them of the lack of notice given to residents of Glenshesk Road, Drumavoley Road and Torr by the Mid Antrim Motor Club for a recent rally.  It was also agreed that a letter be sent to the Mid Antrim Motor Club to ask that they send apologies to the residents of Greenans Road who had been trapped in their houses for the entire day due to lack of notice.
Councillor McMullan stated that statutory bodies such as the Water Service should also notify and consult Council of planned schemes in residential areas.
08/21:011
CONFERENCES, COURSES


Aspects of Leadership – Managing and Communicating Change Conference on 13 


November 2008 at the Holiday Inn, Belfast


There were no nominations to attend this conference.



The Value of Voluntary and Community Organisations: Our Role in the Future – 


NICVA Annual Conference on 21 November 2008 at NICVA, Belfast


There were no nominations to attend this conference



Initiating Change – Building Strong Local Government – NILGA Seminar on 28


November 2008 at the Glenavon Hotel, Cookstown


After discussion,




Councillor M Black proposed,




Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillors McConaghy, Blaney, C McShane and Harding would attend the Initiating Change - Building Strong Local Government  - NILGA Seminar.”


Tackling Health Inequalities – Northern Investing for Health Partnership Conference on 

3 December 2008 in the Tullyglass Hotel, Ballymena


After discussion,




Councillor Graham proposed,




Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Councillor Blaney would attend the Tackling Health Inequalities - Northern Investing for Health Partnership Conference .”

Joint NILGA/Planning Service – Planning Away Day on 18 December 2008 at the Armagh City Hotel, Armagh
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That Councillor C McShane would attend the Joint NILGA/Planning Service - Planning Away Day.”
08/21:12
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.


There were no applications to consider.

08/21:13
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Wayleave Agreement with Rockfield Developments Ltd re Land at Mary Street, Ballycastle be signed and sealed.”

08/21:14
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated October 2008 from the Northern Ireland Housing Executive regarding preparation of Corporate and Business Plans for 2009/2011
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 21 October 2008 from Aurum Exploration Services re Low Level Airborne Survey in County Antrim and Londonderry
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 22 October 2008 from the Minister for Health. Social Services and Public Safety regarding proposed changes to the ambulance service provision

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 24 October 2008 from the Ulster Bank regarding the request for facilities in Bushmills
 
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 27 October 2008 from the Office of the Minister of the Environment regarding Draft PPS14
Councillor Blaney stated that this issue appeared to be on the long finger again.  He informed members that the blame used to be placed on the direct rule ministers and now that there was an executive this issue was still being held up.
Councillor P McShane stated that PPS14 would stay until the executive began to meet again.

Councillor Blaney stated that the executive should be meeting as this was what they were elected to do.

Letters dated 24 and 27 October 2008 from the PAC and Planning Service regarding Giant’s Causeway World Heritage Visitor and Study Centre Appeal

This letter was noted.
Letter dated 29 October 2008 from the Department for Regional Development regarding the introduction of the 60+ SmartPass in the Rathlin Island Ferry Service Discount Scheme
This letter was noted
Letter dated 30 October 2008 from the Local Government Boundaries Commissioner for Northern Ireland regarding a recent update to the Local Government Boundaries Commissioner’s website

This letter was noted

Letter dated 30 October 2008 from the Planning Services regarding new telephone call arrangements fro the Planning Service

This letter was noted

Letter dated 4 November 2008 from the Chief Executive of the Northern Ireland Tourist Board regarding Tourist Signing to Carrick-a-Rede
Councillor McConaghy stated that he took exception to this letter and stated that he did not understand why there had been such a reply.  He informed members that there was definitely a requirement for signage.

Councillor P McShane agreed with these comments and stated that there was no signage from the Causeway to Carrick-a-rede and that this was imperative for the tourist trade.
After discussion, it was agreed to write to the Northern Ireland Tourist Board to ask that Council be included and consulted in discussion and the final decision on tourist signing to Carrick-a-rede.
Letter dated 5 November 2008 from NILGA regarding Proposed Mortgage Rescue Scheme for Northern Ireland
This letter was noted

08/21:15
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Translink: services in Bushmills
In reply to queries from Councillor McIlroy it was agreed that the CE would check if a reply had been sent to Council from Translink regarding a turning place in Bushmills and the service being extended to the top end of the town.
Northern Health and Social Services Council
In reply to an enquiry from Councillor McMullan it was agreed that enquires would be made to see if a nomination could be made to the Northern Health and Social Services Council.
Bank Closure Bushmills
Councillor Graham enquired with the closure of the bank in Bushmills if Councillors could have cheques paid directly into their bank accounts.

After discussion, it was agreed that the ACE would write out to all Councillors enclosing a BACS form.
The meeting concluded at 1:30pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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